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1
PURPOSE

1.1
To consider three matters which have arisen in relation to the issue of hackney licences which are as follows:

1.
Wheelchair accessible vehicles

A letter was submitted to the Licensing Committee on the 15 February 2007 in relation to the need for more wheelchair accessible hackney vehicles – see attached at Appendix 1.

2.
A letter has been received (from the National Consumer Council) in relation to deregulation of the issue of hackney licences – see attached at Appendix 2 (please note text version was specific to Ribble Valley).

3.
An application has been received for a hackney carriage licence.

1.2
Committee has considered the issue of deregulation of hackney carriage licences on several occasions.  The current position is that Committee has resolved to limit the number of hackney carriage licences to the current figure of 49, subject to being satisfied by a survey that deregulation is or is not appropriate.

1.3
The carrying out of a survey has been deferred pending the creation of the new hackney carriage ranks.

1.4
The creation of the new hackney carriage ranks is a matter for the County Council, and although in progress, has not yet been completed.

1.5
In the interim various matters have arisen in relation to provision of hackney carriage licences as set out at 1.1 above.

1.6
Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities:

· Council Ambitions - 
}

· Community Objectives - 
}

· Corporate Priorities -  
}

· Other Considerations - 
}

2
ISSUES

2.1
At the meeting on the 15 February 2007, public participation took place in the form of representations made by Mr Safraz, an established local operator, in relation to extending the issue of hackney carriage plates to vehicles which are wheelchair accessible ie to which a wheelchair user can gain access without transfer from the wheelchair into a seat within the vehicle.

2.2
The representation was supported by 3 letters.

2.3
An application was made to Committee in November in relation to a condition attached to the hackney carriage licence, requiring that the vehicle to be driven by a female driver.  The condition was removed and was substituted for a condition requiring that the vehicle be accessible by wheelchair.

2.4
Modification of a vehicle to comply with the requirements to be fully wheelchair accessible is expensive.  Hackney plate number 49 has not yet been assigned to a vehicle which is fully wheelchair accessible.

2.5
In addition to pressure to make vehicles wheelchair accessible, a letter has been received from the National Consumer Council asking the Council to reconsider its policy in relation to restricting the number of hackney carriage licences.

2.6
It is a matter for the Council what conditions are attached to hackney carriage licenses, so long as these are reasonably necessary and relate properly to the use of the vehicle.  (Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, Section 47).

2.7
Committee might wish to consider removing the restriction on the number of hackney carriage licences issued.  However, if the conditions remain in their present form, this could lead to a considerable increase in the number of hackney carriage vehicles which might have consequences in terms of congestion etc.

2.8
However the imposition of a condition in relation to fully wheelchair accessible vehicles, would, by virtue of the cost involved, ensure that only those who were fully committed to the provision of a good level of service would be able to obtain a hackney carriage licence, and would also demonstrate the Council's commitment to ensuring services are accessible.

2.9
In addition to the matters arising in relation to wheelchair accessibility and deregulation of the issue of hackney carriage licences an application has been made for a hackney carriage licence by an individual.  Although the Council’s policy of restricting hackney carriage plates has been in existence for some time, throughout that period there have been many enquiries but no actual application has been made for a new licence.  The present applicant bases the application on difficult personal circumstances, arising from the needs of his severely disabled young son.  (The individual concerned requires a hackney carriage licence in order to enable him to work without the discipline of working for an operator in order that he can be entirely flexible to meet the needs of his young son.  It should however be noted that the applicant has held a hackney carriage licence in the past, which he disposed of.)  The applicant is aware that the legal services section will, unless Committee instructs otherwise, have to refuse the application as there are no licences to issue under the present policy.  He is also aware of his right to appeal against a decision to refuse a licence.

2.10
In general terms it is not advisable for the policy of the Council to be driven by the needs of individuals.  However a decision to grant hackney carriage plates to any vehicle which is fully wheelchair accessible would provide an opportunity for the individual concerned to gain entry to the hackney carriage business, should he wish to.

2.11
The current restriction on the issue of hackney carriage plates creates a value for the owner of the plate and the removal of any restrictions could have consequence in terms of the loss of that value.  However the Council’s licensing policy should be driven by a consideration of proper licensing issues.  The financial impact for the individuals concerned, is not a matter for the Licensing Authority unless it has an impact on service or standards.

2.12
In view of the interest at local and national level in this area, consideration should be given to consultation on the issues before a final decision is made.

3
RISK ASSESSMENT

3.1
The approval of this report may have the following implications:
· Resources – N/A.

· Technical, Environmental and Legal – N/A.
· Political – N/A.

· Reputation – N/a.

4
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE
4.1
Agree to undertake consultation, via the Annual Taxi meeting, with a view to removing the current restriction on the issue of hackney carriage licences.

4.2
Agree to undertake consultation (as at 4.1) with a view to amending the hackney carriage licence conditions to include a condition that the vehicles should be fully wheelchair accessible.

For further information please ask for 

Diane Rice, extension 4418.

DER/CMS
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 APPENDIX 2

20 February 2007

Reference no. 008/07

NCC campaign to remove quantity restrictions on taxis

I am writing to alert you to a campaign that the National Consumer Council (NCC) is launching on the 23 February for the removal of quantity restrictions on taxis. We consider quantity controls are an unnecessary piece of regulation which disadvantages consumers and unfairly prevents individuals from entering the taxi trade. As a council which continues to have a quantity controls policy, we are contacting you to explain our views and to ask you to lift these restrictions in the interests of your local community.

In 2003, a market study conducted by the Office of Fair Trading (OFT) concluded that quantity restrictions harm competition and should be abolished. Guidance issued by the Department for Transport last year made clear that the Government regarded deregulation of quantity restrictions to be best practice. Further, it suggested that: ‘the matter should be approached in terms of the interests of the travelling public’.

The OFT’s study produced strong evidence that removing quantity restrictions would put more taxis on the road and reduce passenger waiting times. Licensing authorities without restrictions were found to have 30 per cent more taxis per head of population. Taxi shortages also undermine the efforts of the police and others to promote public safety since they encourage the use of unlicensed taxis and make it more difficult to clear town centres at nights. New research commissioned by NCC suggests that five per cent of adults, or 2.4 million people, have used an unlicensed taxi during the last twelve months. Further, eight per cent of 16-24 year olds say they have done so, with many more having considered it.

Our consumer survey found huge confusion around quantity restrictions. Most people are unaware that quantity controls exist and fewer know whether their council operates these controls. We found very mixed views, admittedly based on instinct rather than knowledge, on whether this kind of policy is fair; 16-24 year olds – some of the most frequent taxi users – are most likely to consider quantity restrictions to be unfair, suggesting a generational shift in attitudes. As well as affecting younger consumers, however, a shortage of taxis also disadvantages vulnerable consumers, such as older people or those without access to cars, who depend on taxis to get them to doctors’ surgeries, shopping centres and other key locations.

Finally, quantity controls restrict opportunities for individuals to work in the taxi trade, so both unfairly excluding new entrants and reducing the likelihood of innovation and improvements in quality of service. The unofficial street premium of licence plates, which can trade for substantial sums, acts as a barrier to entry. This also indicates the level of customer demand that isn’t being met by the current amount of taxis on the road, since taxi owners will only buy licenses if they think they will see a return on   their investment. 

Many licensing authorities in England have lifted quantity restrictions since the OFT’s market study. However, a significant minority – 30 per cent – have yet to do so. We fully respect the right of councils to make decisions reflecting local circumstances which they think are in the best interests of their residents, but we have not seen any compelling reasons or evidence that quantity controls benefit local communities in general and the people who use taxis in particular. Rather, they are at best an unnecessary piece of red tape, and at worst inappropriate protection of some of those already employed in the taxi trade.

In its official response to the OFT’s market study in 2004, the Government made a commitment to review progress in three years’ time and, if there was insufficient change, explore legislative options. With this review now imminent, we urge you to act quickly to lift quantity controls in the interests of your local community.

Yours sincerely

Ed Mayo

Chief Executive

DECISION





The Council seeks to manage the process of licensing hackney and private hire vehicles operators and drivers in such a way as to provide sufficient capacity, and ensuring a high quality of drivers etc.
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